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BRISBANE PLANNING COMMISSION

Minutes of April 9, 2009
Regular Meeting

CALL TO ORDER


Chairperson Maturo called the meeting to order at 7:35 p.m.

ROLL CALL


Present:
Commissioners Hunter, Munir, Parker, and Chairperson Maturo

Absent:
Commissioner Lentz

Staff Present:
Community Development Director Prince, Senior Planner Tune, Associate Planner Johnson
ADOPTION OF AGENDA

Commissioner Hunter moved to adopt the agenda as proposed.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Munir and unanimously approved.
CONSENT CALENDAR


1.
Approval of Draft Minutes of February 26, 2009 Regular Meeting


Commissioner Hunter moved to approve the February 26 minutes as presented.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Parker and unanimously approved.
ORAL COMMUNICATIONS

There were no members of the public who wished to address the Planning Commission.

WRITTEN COMMUNICATIONS


Chairperson Maturo acknowledged receipt of three letters regarding the 325 Valley Drive freight forwarding proposal and some miscellaneous correspondence.

OLD BUSINESS

1.
CONTINUED PUBLIC HEARING:  325 Valley Drive; Design Permit DP-2-08 and Use Permit UP-11-08; Design permit and use permit to replace existing 130,674 sq. ft. office/warehouse with 80,640+/1 sq. ft. freight forwarder facility and 2,988 sq. ft. vehicle maintenance building for FedEx Express with 14,000+/- cu. yds. of cut/fill; Mitigated Negative Declaration; International Airport Centers, applicant; IAC 325 Valley LLC, owner; APN 005-190-010

Community Development Director Prince advised that the applicant was requesting a continuance of this matter.


Commissioner Hunter noted that the three letters the Commission received expressed support for the project.


Commissioner Munir reported that some citizens indicated that they intended to make comments.  Chairperson Maturo suggested reopening the public hearing to take further comments from members of the public.  

Commissioner Hunter recalled that the public hearing was closed at the last meeting, and he recommended waiting until the next meeting to take more comments, so that those who expected the item to be heard then would have the advantage of hearing first hand those who currently wished to comment.  Commissioner Munir noted that some members of the public might not be able to be present on April 23.


Commissioners agreed to reopen the public hearing for the limited purpose of taking comments from two people who would not be able to attend the April 23 meeting.


Jamie Dunn expressed her opinion that the Planning Commission should be open to public comments at any time.  She said that after the last meeting, she went home and watched the rest of the proceedings on television and was disappointed to hear members of the Planning Commission commending certain aspects of the project.  She pointed out that will be impossible to completely contain diesel emissions inside the facility, even with a good filtration and ventilation system, so there will be impacts on public health.  Ms. Dunn recommended focusing on how the project will benefit Brisbane.  She again expressed concern about health impacts and traffic impacts.

Dennis Busse was concerned about the noise from maintenance activities.  He asked what kinds of equipment and materials will be used and stored as part of the proposed maintenance operations.  He noted that noise generated by air compressors and back-up beepers will disturb nearby schools and residences.  He urged the City to require back-up beepers to be disabled when using the facility.  Mr. Busse noted that he had visited the Fed Ex facility in South San Francisco twice and saw big-rig trailers at the site both times.  He recommended finding out exactly what percentage of the fleet of vans and pickup trucks will be hybrid vehicles.

Commissioner Hunter moved to continue this matter to the April 23 meeting as requested by the applicant.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Munir and unanimously approved.
NEW BUSINESS

1.
PUBLIC HEARING:  211 South Hill Drive; Use Permits UP-7-09 and UP-8-09; Use permit to convert warehouse space into a place of worship, including a chapel sanctuary of 1,753 sq. ft. plus classrooms, offices and foyer totaling 2,429 sq. ft.; and use permit to modify the parking regulations; Edgar Mendez, for Iglesia de Cristo Llamada Final; Promesa, applicant; William Spencer, owner; APN 005-300-210


Associate Planner Johnson said this applicant proposes to convert a warehouse space in the multi-tenant building at 211 South Hill Drive into a place of worship.  He stated that the church has been sharing a facility on Geneva Avenue in Daly City for the past four years.  He noted that the congregation has about 60 members, and most services take place on Friday evenings.  He indicated that the applicant is proposing 28 parking spaces on the site and has made arrangements for joint use of additional parking at 99 South Hill Drive.  Associate Planner Johnson advised that use permits are required to allow a place of worship in Crocker Park and to modify the parking regulations to accept joint use of off-site parking in addition to the parking spaces at the site. 

Associate Planner Johnson noted that this proposal is consistent with the General Plan policy encouraging a mix of uses in Crocker Park.  He said parking requirements for places of worship can be based on either square footage or seating capacity, whichever is greater.  In this case, the size of the facility would require 15 parking spaces, but the seating capacity would result in 117.  Applying the new parking standards recommended by the Planning Commission in 2004, this facility would require 44 parking spaces.  Associate Planner Johnson advised that the applicant plans to shuttle people from the off-site parking lot to this location.  He recommended that the Planning Commission conditionally approve the use permits.  He drew attention to the staff report for a list of findings and recommended conditions of approval.

Commissioner Hunter asked if this project involved the warehouse or the office portion of the existing building.  Associate Planner Johnson replied that the converted space would come primarily from the warehouse space available at the site.  Commissioner Hunter expressed concern about making sure the facility meets building and fire code requirements for places of assembly.  He commented that tilt-up warehouse buildings may not be as seismically safe as other types of construction.  Associate Planner Johnson indicated that the Building Department and Fire Department will review the plans to verify that the structure conforms to all applicable codes.


Commissioner Hunter asked if there were any other places of worship in Crocker Park.  Associate Planner Johnson stated that there are no other worship facilities in Crocker Park, although there have been similar applications in the past.

Commissioner Munir expressed concern about keeping church parking separate from big-rig truck and warehouse parking.  Associate Planner Johnson said the staff checked the parking lots during daytime and evening hours and observed that most spaces were occupied by cars, especially during the evenings.  He added that there were some delivery vans and small trucks present, but no large trucks.  Commissioner Munir pointed out that conditions could change if more warehouse space is occupied in the future.  Associate Planner Johnson indicated that most of the delivery bays and ramps are located at the rear of the building.

The public hearing was opened.  Edgar Mendez, Iglesia de Cristo Llamada Final, explained that the purpose of relocating to Brisbane is to ensure sufficient time and space for the congregation to meet and hold services.  He explained that an announcement will be made at each service so people are aware of the additional parking at 99 South Hill Drive, and church staff will be on hand at the off-site parking lot to radio for shuttles when they are needed.  He said the lease term is three years.

Commissioner Hunter asked where people in the congregation live.  Mr. Mendez said most members live in San Francisco and other Bay Area communities.

Commissioner Hunter asked how the applicant planned to make the structure safe for assemblies.  Mr. Mendez responded that the applicant was working closely with the Deputy Building Official and Fire Department.  He assured the Planning Commission that the structure would meet applicable codes and would be safe for the public.


Chairperson Maturo noted that the sanctuary hours are listed in Condition A, and she asked how those hours differ from normal operating hours.  Mr. Mendez said the facility will be open from 9:00 a.m. to 5:00 p.m. on weekdays, and the sanctuary will be open for services and meetings during weekday evening hours and on weekends.


Chairperson Maturo asked about the size of occasional large events.  Mr. Mendez said certain events could draw crowds of 80 to 100 people, and the overflow parking will be used at those times.  He advised that there are no plans for significant growth in the near future, but if the congregation does increase, the church will lease additional space or another building. 


Commissioner Munir recommended using the shuttle drop-off area for dropping off children while parents are parking vehicles.  He suggested delineating certain parking spaces for disabled people.  Community Development Director Prince noted that someone would need to be present at the site if children are dropped off.  Mr. Mendez said parents typically arrive with the children and escort them to classrooms.  Commissioner Hunter emphasized the need to make sure children are safe from vehicles in the parking lots.  Senior Planner Tune referred to the diagram of the parking area and identified the handicapped parking spaces and drop-off area.  Associate Planner Johnson said the final parking configuration will be subject to approval by the Deputy Building Official pursuant to Condition G.


Dennis Busse questioned the purpose of the sound room.  He asked if the meeting facility will be used for fundraisers or loud musical performances.  Mr. Mendez explained that the audio system will be installed in the sound room.  He stated that musical instruments and microphones are typically used in the services.


Jamie Dunn recalled that a previous application for a place of worship and she asked why it had been turned down.  Commissioner Munir said he thought parking was an issue.  Ms. Dunn expressed concern about the earthquake safety of this warehouse building.

Senior Planner Tune stated that the earlier application involved a much larger congregation with multiple services, and there were problems finding sufficient parking in the immediate vicinity.  He noted that this warehouse building was constructed in the mid-1980s.


There being no other members of the public who wished to address the Planning Commission on this matter, Commissioner Munir made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Hunter, to close the public hearing.  The motion was unanimously approved and the public hearing was closed.


Chairperson Maturo asked how the proposed hours of operation compare to other uses in Crocker Park.  Associate Planner Johnson noted that the proposed weekday evening hours and weekend service hours will not interfere with most businesses in Crocker Park that operate on weekdays during daytime hours.  He said the general area was crowded during a recent weekend bike race, but that level of traffic was unusual.  He added that there were still parking spaces available in the parking lot.

Commissioner Hunter observed that overflow parking at 99 South Hill Drive will probably not be used much, because most people prefer parking closer and the on-site parking lot will accommodate normal crowds.  He said he would have more concerns about the remote lot and the shuttle service if it were being used frequently.  Commissioner Hunter noted that Condition G provides assurance that the structure will be safe for its proposed use.  He pointed out that any changes in the use would require a new use permit.

Commissioner Hunter expressed support for the idea of establishing a drop-off zone near the front door of the facility to protect children and other passengers from trucks and other vehicles in the parking lot.


Commissioner Munir noted that if noise becomes a problem, the City can respond to complaints and enforce noise limitations.  Community Development Director Prince said the City makes an effort to inform applicants about parking regulations and noise restrictions to prevent nuisances from occurring, and use permits can be revoked for noncompliance.


Commissioner Hunter observed that places of assembly entail more safety considerations than typical businesses.


Commissioner Munir moved to conditionally approve the use permits as proposed.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Hunter and unanimously approved.


Commissioners welcomed the Iglesia de Cristo Llamada Final to Brisbane.


The Planning Commission took a brief recess.

STUDY SESSION

1.
Housing Element Update:  Presentation from Pedro Gonzalez, South San Francisco Councilmember, HOPE


Chairperson Maturo reconvened the meeting and invited Pedro Gonzales, South San Francisco Councilmember, to address the Planning Commission.

Councilmember Gonzales, representing Housing Our People Effectively (HOPE), an interagency council, described HOPE’s ten-year action plan to address the issue of homelessness in San Mateo County.  He said the initiative, now in its third year, brings together businesses, community organizations, and government agencies in an attempt to increase the stock of affordable housing and eliminate homelessness. 


Councilmember Gonzales estimated that more than 6,600 people in San Mateo County experience homelessness.  He said homelessness is caused by a number of factors, including poverty, unemployment and low wages, medical conditions, and mental illness, and homelessness is growing due to the current economic downturn.  He noted that HOPE tackles homelessness by working to prevent its root causes, create affordable housing and services, and plan better future outcomes.  He discussed HOPE’s specific programs to prevent homelessness and provide housing solutions.

Councilmember Gonzales recommended that the City of Brisbane incorporate the goals and recommendations of HOPE’s ten-year action plan in its next Housing Element update.  He encouraged all cities in San Mateo County to analyze local housing needs, identify available resources for affordable housing, eliminate governmental constraints, and adopt programs and policies to assist low-income people find housing.  He suggested holding a study session to consider officially endorsing the HOPE plan.


Councilmember Gonzales invited Brisbane representatives to attend a May 13 meeting in San Mateo to meet with other communities and discuss ways of helping those in need.

Commissioner Munir observed that the economic downturn is exacerbating homelessness, so the estimates and ten-year goals may need to be revised accordingly.  He encouraged HOPE to work to make sure all communities in San Mateo County participate in providing a fair share of affordable housing.


Community Development Director Prince noted that Brisbane’s Housing Element needs to be updated by July 1.  He encouraged the Planning Commission to address homelessness and affordable housing as part of the update process. 


Director Prince advised that the state passed new legislation regarding global warming that should be incorporated in the updated Safety Element of the General Plan.  He said AB 32 mandated reductions in greenhouse gas emissions, but it did not identify how reductions will be accomplished; a subsequent bill, SB 375, targets reductions in vehicle emissions through land use policies and patterns.  He observed that global warming, affordable housing, and smart growth are all components of sustainability, one of the primary goals of the updated General Plan.

Director Prince recommended that Commissioners view two video presentations on global warming after the meeting.  He said copies can be provided to Commissioners to watch at their convenience.  He suggested broadcasting the videos on the City’s cable television channel over the coming months so members of the public can also view them.
ITEMS INITIATED BY STAFF


Community Development Director Prince proposed holding a special workshop meeting on April 30 to review and discuss updating the Housing Element of the General Plan.  Commissioners approved the April 30 date.
ITEMS INITIATED BY THE COMMISSION


Commissioner Parker asked about the impact of statewide water reductions on Brisbane and how water supplies are allocated.  Community Development Director Prince stated that the City Engineer is responsible for Brisbane’s water distribution system, and water usage is analyzed as part of each environmental impact report.  He suggested inviting the City Engineer to brief the Planning Commission on water allocations and projected future demand.

Commissioner Munir advocated looking into the possibility of water storage systems for residential landscaping use.  He noted that rain barrels might encourage people to conserve water that could be reused for irrigation.  He said he attended a recent landscaping exhibition and was impressed with the resources available for rooftop gardens and “living” walls that are pre-planted with vegetation.  Commissioner Munir reported that he lowered his utility bills by installing an on-demand water heater in his house.  He encouraged the City to promote these kinds of products and consider offering incentives to encourage conservation.

Commissioner Parker said the Altamar development, the largest water user in Brisbane, is considering using smart irrigation controllers based on satellite communication.

Commissioner Hunter noted that this year’s Habitat Restoration Day event is scheduled for Saturday, April 18, at Firth Canyon, and he encouraged Commissioners and citizens to volunteer.

ADJOURNMENT


There being no further business, Commissioner Hunter made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Munir, to adjourn to the Regular Meeting of April 23, 2009.  The motion was unanimously approved and the meeting was adjourned at 10:00 p.m.

________________________________
______________________________

William Prince, Director


Theresa Maturo, Chairperson

Community Development Department
Planning Commission

